KILKENNY BOROUGH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS OF MONTHLY MEETING HELD ON 12th MARCH, 2012 AT 7.30 PM

Mayor, Councillor David Fitzgerald, Presiding.

Present:

Councillors:
Martin Brett, John Coonan, Kathleen Funchion, Joe Malone, Betty Manning, Andrew McGuinness, Malcolm Noonan,  Seán Ó hArgáin, Joe Reidy.

Apologies:  Paul Cuddihy, Marie Fitzpatrick


Also Present:


Mr. John Mulholland, Director of Services, Mr. K. Fitzgerald, Senior Engineer, Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Planner, Kilkenny County Council, Mr. Brian Tyrrell, Town Clerk, Ms. Catherine Cooney, Staff Officer, Mr. Adrian Waldron, Administrative Officer, Kilkenny County Council.
Mayor’s Summons of Meeting:

Notice dated 5th March, 2012, convening a Monthly Meeting for this date was read.

Item 1. :
Confirmation of Minutes:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 9th January, 2012:
Minutes of Monthly Meeting held on 13th February, 2012, having been previously circulated were tabled for confirmation, it was

Proposed by Cllr. Joe Reidy
Seconded by Cllr. Betty Manning
And Resolved:

“That the minutes as presented to this meeting be and are hereby adopted.”

The minutes were then signed by the Mayor.

Matters Arising
Medieval Mile

Cllr. Betty Manning voiced her concerns in relation to the absence of an Elected Representative on the Medieval Mile Tourism Committee.

Notice of Motion on St. Francis Abbey Brewery

The Mayor advised the Members that he had received a response from Diageo in relation to this matter.  The Mayor expressed disappointment with the reply.

Item No. 2:

Matters brought forward by direction of the Mayor.
Condolences

The sympathy of the Borough Council was extended to the families of the following who were recently deceased:-

Kevin Flannery, Michael Street, Kilkenny.

Tommy Clifford, Pearse Street, Kilkenny.
Breda Egan, 24, The Sycamores, Freshford Road, Kilkenny.
Kevin Manogue, Cappa, Inistioge, Co. Kilkenny.
Adrian Harkin, Rose Inn Street, Kilkenny.

Timmy O’Reilly, St. Catherine’s Halting Site, Wetlands, Kilkenny.

The resolution was then put to the meeting and respectfully passed in silence, all present standing.

Joint Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council and Kilkenny County Council
The Mayor advised Members that a Joint Meeting of Kilkenny Borough Council and Kilkenny County Council to discuss the City and County Library Service is scheduled to be held on Tuesday, 10th April, 2012.  Members will be notified of the time and venue in due course.
St. Patrick’s Day Celebrations
The Mayor informed the Members of the details of the upcoming St. Patrick’s Day Celebrations. 
Item No. 3:
Kilkenny City Development Plan Review.
Mr. Denis Malone, Senior Planner, Kilkenny County Council, gave a presentation on the review of the Kilkenny City and Environs Development Plan and explained the statutory process as outlined in the Planning and Development Acts.

Following the presentation, Mr. Malone responded to a number of queries raised in relation to the following:

· Retail Strategy.
· Development of the Brewery Site.

· Wide Ranging Consultation, including the use of I.T. and Social Media.
· Education Infrastructure Planning.

Item No. 4:
(a)  Draft 2011 Annual Financial Statement.

(b) Approval of excess expenditure for year ended

        31/12/2011.
Mr. Adrian Waldron briefly went through the content of the draft 2011 Annual Financial Statement as circulated to the Members and responded to queries raised in relation to Agency Expenses, Communication Expenses and Local Authority Mortgages.  

The Annual Financial Statement for 2011 which had been circulated to the members on 2nd March, 2012, was considered and it was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Sean O’hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved:

“That the Annual Financial Statement be adopted”.

Over-expenditure Annual Financial Statement 2011:

It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Cllr. Joe Reidy

Seconded by: 
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved:

“That Kilkenny Borough Council hereby approves of Excess Expenditure for year ending 31st December, 2011, in the sum of €375,016.00 as set out in the schedule circulated on 2nd March, 2011 with the 2011 Annual Financial Statement in accordance with S.104(2) of the Local Government Act of 2001”.

Item No. 5:
Household Charge
Mr. John Mulholland highlighted that the deadline for the payment of the Household Charge is fast approaching and the Local Authority will have resources in place in County Hall to deal with a last minute surge of requests to pay the charge.  There will also be staff available to assist the public in completing the necessary form.
During the discussion that followed, the Members urged people to pay the Household Charge within the timeframe of 31st March, 2012 and stated that people will see the benefit of the charge in time.
Item No. 6:
County Manager’s Report on Part 8 Development for extension to Paystation, Market Yard.
Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald went through the Report as circulated to the Members regarding the provision of improved staff facilities and public toilets at the Market Yard.
In response to a query regarding the timeframe for completion, Mr. Fitzgerald explained that it is proposed to proceed with the Archaeology requirements and prepare the tender documentation with a view to commencement early in 2013.
It was:

Proposed by:

Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:

Cllr. John Coonan

And Resolved

“that the development proceed in accordance with the County Manager’s Report as circulated.”
Item No. 7:
Economic Development Policy – Twinning with Suzhou, Huqiu, China
The Members were advised of the signing of a Memorandum of Understanding between Kilkenny and Suzhou, Huqiu, China at an event to be held in Kilkenny Castle on 2nd April, 2012, the details of which will be circulated to the Members.
Following a discussion it was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Martin Brett

Seconded by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council enter into a Memorandum of Understanding between the City of Kilkenny and the People’s Government of Suzhou Huqiu District  of the People’s Republic of China to establish a sister-city relationship.”

Item No. 8:

Grants Schemes 2012
Mr. Brian Tyrrell outlined the details of the Amenity, Arts and Streetscape Paint Schemes to the Members.   The Members welcomed the launch of the Schemes and in relation to the Streetscape Paint Scheme the following was agreed:
1) The Scheme covers the painting of front façade of buildings and/or hand painted signage.

2) The Borough Council would paint a premises for free to give people a template to work from.
Item No. 9:

Kilkenny Borough Council Road Works Scheme 2012.

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald circulated a report outlining the Road Works Scheme for 2012 and went through the content of the report.   Mr. Fitzgerald responded to queries from the Members on the following:

· Works at James Green and Wolfe Tone Street, Assumption Place and Lacken Drive.
· Junction at St. Patrick’s Church.

· Plans for High Street and Friary Street.

· Cul de sac at Kennyswell Road.

Mr. Fitzgerald also committed to providing the Members with an update, on a monthly basis, on the works carried out on a monthly basis.
It was:
Proposed by:

Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

Seconded by:

Cllr. Betty Manning

And resolved

“that the Road Works Scheme 2012 be implemented in accordance with the Report circulated to the Members on 12th March, 2012.”

Item No. 10:
Taking in Charge – Robertshill Housing Estate.

Mr. Kieran Fitzgerald explained to the Members that the Council are awaiting a response from the Developers which is expected very shortly and advised that if such a response is not satisfactory, the Council may consider other steps under the terms of the planning permission issued for non-compliance with planning conditions.
In response to queries raised Mr. Fitzgerald stated that traffic calming measures will be implemented.  He further advised that agreement has been reached in principle with a Voluntary Housing Body to take over the apartment block and complete the works.

In relation to the Part 5 site, the County Council have made an application to the Department of Environment, Community and Local Government, for funding to complete works and this application has been favourably received.  There will be a certain amount of funds made available in 2012 with the remainder being issued in 2013.

Mr. Fitzgerald agreed to come back to the Members with an update following receipt of the Developer’s response.
Item No. 11:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin received 20th September, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

Seconded by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council will undertake an audit of all our public spaces with a view to developing a public realm plan for the city.”

Item No. 12:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. John Coonan received 1st Novembe, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. John Coonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that the process of a much needed agreed area plan in consultation with the residents of St. Fiacre’s Place be drawn up and implemented by Kilkenny Borough Council.”

Item No. 13:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Malcolm Noonan received 4th November, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

Seconded by:
Cllr. Seán Ó hArgáin

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council would put on permanent display in a climate controlled secure museum standard case, the Liber Primus and the City Charter of 1609, the exhibit could be sited in the Council Chamber as the commencement of finding a permanent home for the display of our civic archives.”

Following a discussion, it was agreed that the executive would come back to the Members with a proposal, including funding.

Item No. 14:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Joe Malone received 17th December, 2011.

Proposed by:
Cllr. Joe Malone

Seconded by:
Cllr. Andrew McGuinness

“that Kilkenny Borough Council set aside a date in the Calendar each year when a Memorial Ceremony would be held at the War Memorial to remember those who have died”.

Mr. Brian Tyrrell advised that there is currently a design for the proposed War Memorial but given the cost it will be required that the monument go through the procurement process.  Therefore, Mr. Tyrrell agreed to come back to the Members after the procurement process.
Cllr. Malone agreed to withdraw the Motion and list it on the Agenda at a later date.

Item No. 15:
Notice of Motion in the name of Cllr. Betty Manning received 20th December, 2011.
Proposed by:
Cllr. Betty Manning

Seconded by:
Cllr. Malcolm Noonan

And Resolved

“that Kilkenny Borough Council seeks to develop basketball courts where appropriate and where space is available in or adjacent to housing estates as a recreational space for young teenagers.”
This concluded the business of the meeting.

Signed:









MAYOR

Date:







